



UFTON PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes

Contact address: 14 White Hart Lane, Ufton, Leamington Spa, CV33 9PJ

Email ian@account-able.co.uk Telephone: 01926 612986

Minutes of the Meeting of

Ufton Parish Council

held in The Village Hall, Ufton

at 8.00pm on Tuesday 3rd December 2013

1
Record of members present
Parish Councillors: Cllr. Baldwin (Chairman),






Cllr. Crowther (Vice Chairman), Cllr. Burrows,






Cllr. Van Kesteren, Cllr. Sheepy, Cllr. Wilkinson, 





Members of the Public: 3
Cllr. Baldwin and Cllr. Crowther had interviewed a new applicant for the position of Parish Clerk and had offered her the position, together with an invitation to attend this meeting as an observer. Unfortunately a hand-delivered letter had been received earlier in the day informing Cllr. Baldwin that she would not be taking up the position after all. The position would be advertised for a third time. 

2 
Apologies for absence
Cllr. Tayler, Cllr. Stevens (WCC)
3
Acceptance of apologies
Yes

4
Declaration of Interest
Cllr. Crowther as Treasurer of Ufton Church for an additional invoice to be discussed under Agenda Item 10 Finance and Cllr. Van Kesteren as Chair of Ufton Village Hall Committee for a matter under Agenda Item 6 Open Forum.
5
Dispensations


None

6
Open Forum
Mrs Ingham said that the information provided by the Council’s HS2 Surgery earlier that day had highlighted the amount of disturbance construction would bring to the village if the Hybrid Bill was passed by Parliament. Could the Council pursue a compensation claim on behalf of the village? Cllr. Baldwin was doubtful, but would raise the issue at the HS2 Forum to be held in Ladbroke. (Subsequently it has been confirmed that following the announcement of the Hybrid Bill, HS2 have ceased to run local Forums).
Mrs Bench reported that street light #6 in Ufton Fields was still working, but the cover was hanging loose; Cllr. Baldwin would write to EON. It appeared that the hedge adjacent to it was much overgrown, but councillors were unsure whether its maintenance was the responsibility of the Council or EON. Mr Shepherd believed Mr Critchley had kindly trimmed it in the past and would discuss the matter with him. 
Mr Shepherd was still concerned about dog fouling.  Cllr. Baldwin asked Mrs Ingham to mention it again in the Ufton News, but this time assuring miscreants that if any further incidents were reported to the Council it would have no hesitation in forwarding the information to the Dog Warden with a request that the owner be prosecuted.

Mr Shepherd enquired when the Speed Gun would be available for use once more in Ufton Fields. Cllr. Baldwin said he had been frustrated in his attempts to get the item recalibrated and the Police who had supplied it originally were unable to help. After discussion he agreed to write to the new Police Commissioner and seek his assistance.

Cllr. Baldwin had spoken with the Highways Department that morning about the waste Ivy and the 30 mph sign that had been knocked down. They said it would be dealt with immediately, but since he had received similar assurances before he had told them that he would chase weekly until the matter was resolved. 
Cllr. Baldwin had discussed the ‘Broad Close/Ufton Fields’ Grit Bin with the Highways Superintendent who was adamant that the Council should not have purchased it and he refused to fill it from Highways resources. Cllr. Baldwin had asked if the Council could fill it by purchasing the grit from Highways, but that request had also been refused. He would try to obtain a quotation from a local supplier.

The Village Hall Committee had submitted a quotation from Gopak for the replacement of the old wooden card tables with 10 metal stacking ones at a cost of £803.40 and wondered if the Council would consider making a contribution as they had been unable to obtain funding from other sources. After discussion Cllr. Baldwin proposed a contribution of 50%, seconded by Cllr. Crowther and approved with one abstention.


WCC/SDC Representative reports

None.

7
Approval of Minutes
The draft Minutes of 5th November 2013 were approved as a true record. Proposed Cllr. Sheepy, seconded Cllr. Burrows and signed by the Chairman.  
8
 Matters Arising
8.1
Gypsy site consultation. No further information had been received but Cllr. Wilkinson believed a decision was imminent. The document from SDC indicating their own choice for permanent sites was still awaited.
8.2
Broadband update. Cllr. Baldwin reiterated his concern that the first tranche of funding, instead of being spent on “rural” areas was earmarked for Stratford upon Avon.
8.3
HS2 Update. Cllr Crowther highlighted the issues raised by the Hybrid Bill. The A425 could be closed for 2 years with an associated temporary realignment of the A425 though the middle of the Polo Grounds. The decision to upgrade Green/Ridgeway Lane to create an ‘Access Track to enable HS2 Construction Access’ to the tunnel exit close to Wood Farm needed to be  highlighted to residents throughout the area. This site, which adjoins Welsh Road, has been designated the Long Itchington Wood Tunnel Main Compound and the so-called Material Transfer Stockpile Area is larger still; it is believed that a considerable number of construction workers will be living at the site. Based on current information it is unlikely that construction traffic would be able to turn left towards Wood Farm as they ascend Ufton Hill, meaning ALL construction traffic could pass through the village. Cllr. Crowther will try to identify if work at the Codemasters/Polo Grounds tunnel site will be completed before the Wood Farm work is started; if not the construction traffic flow through the village could be considerable 
8.4 Cllr. Baldwin had visited Mr Harris and explained that problems with a tree that overhangs his garden were a civil matter. Mr Harris would act accordingly, but was grateful to Cllr. Baldwin and the Council for responding to his concerns.

9
Planning Matters

Cllr Baldwin had just been notified that SDC had received an Application for a “Certificate Lawful Development – Existing” on behalf of Posher Farm. No doubt we would hear more in due course.
10
Finance
10.1 
The following invoices were presented for payment:


Mrs Ingham: 

Printing of December Ufton News
£22.68

A request from Ufton Church for reimbursement of £1,000 for grass cutting in the churchyard during 
2013, although they had actually paid £1,100 as it also included strimming of the bank on Ufton Hill. 
Cllr. Wilkinson proposed the Church be reimbursed in full, seconded by Cllr. Burrows and approved 
with one abstention.

There was no Clerk’s Salary to pay, but Cllr. Crowther suggested that Mike Crowther be reimbursed 
for postage costs he had incurred for diverting all Council post received in the intervening period and 
this was agreed.

10.2 Advertising Receipts had been received as follows:


Greg Byrne






£20.00


Peacocks






£  5.00

11
Correspondence.

Cllr. Crowther had received a letter from HMRC confirming his report at the last meeting that the £300 Penalty Notice had been withdrawn and the matter was now closed. 

Cllr. Baldwin had received two items of correspondence from Mike Crowther:

(i) Some draft information from SDC concerning the Local Boundary Commission – Electoral Review.

(ii) With the 100th Anniversary of the start of the First World War scheduled for 2014, the War Memorial Trust could offer grants towards refurbishment. The Ufton memorial could benefit from some remedial work, but although situated in the churchyard there was doubt over ownership and who was responsible for its upkeep – the Council or the Church. Cllr. Crowther would look further into the matter.

12 
Items for next Agenda


Draft Parish Council Precept – to be produced by Cllr. Crowther

Coffee Morning and Parish Council Surgery on 25th January 2014
13 
Date of next meeting. Tuesday 7th January 2014
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 20.50hrs
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